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[Dr. McKinley, message, A Carpenter’s Dream ] 
Thank you Mark and Christie for coming and leading us in worship tonight 
and a…, I actually have a copy of their Christmas CD and its wonderful 
I’ve listened to it even as recently as a…, this past week and listened to 
that song and a…a number of others that are there, but it’s very enjoyable 
music. I’m so glad that you’re here tonight as I mentioned earlier and 
thankful that we have this opportunity to open God’s Word together and to 
begin what’s gonna be a wonderful new series, I think, here through the 
month of December a…, as…as we enter in to the Christmas season and if you 
have a Bible tonight I want you to open it with me to Matthew chapter 1, 
because we’re going to a…, join a…, in the reading here in just a few 
minutes. But as you’re turning to Matthew 1 a…, I wanted to just share 
with you that there’s a very interesting a…, statistic that you need to be 
aware of. We were talking about the baby sleeping in a manger a…, but you 
know you spend a lot of your life sleeping. Did you know that? In fact a…, 
it’s been estimated and studied to determine that about 1/3 of our lives 
are spent sleeping. Now I hope that you’re not going to indulge that 
opportunity tonight while I’m here tying to speak to you and I certainly 
hope I’m gonna cut into your sleep time, but I share with you that a…, 1/3 
of our lives is spent sleeping. But, even more interestingly it is…we find 
that 6 years of our life will be spent dreaming. In other words, in the 
average lifetime, the average person will dream 2,100 days. You’ll spend 
2,100 days in another world and the fact of the matter is that everybody 
dreams…everybody dreams! Whether you’re aware of it or not, every person 
in this room when you’re sleeping goes through a series of sequences and 
cycles whereby you are dreaming. It’s estimated that we all dream on an 
average of 1 to 2 hours a night and have somewhere between 4 and 7 dreams 
a night. So, if you ever wake up and feel like you’re confused, that’s 
why, you can’t remember which dream you were in, they just sorta come and 
go along the way and in the process. A…, it’s also been determined that 5 
minutes at the…after the end of a dream over half of the content of that 
dream is forgotten and that 10 minutes after a dream over 90% of that 
content is lost. But one of the most curious things of all is to discover 
that our brain waves have been determined to be even more active when 
we’re dreaming than when we’re awake. So, if you’ve ever felt like you 
went to sleep and you slept on something, only to wake up with a better 
perspective, you probably did, because you do some of your best thinking 
at night. Did you know that? That you do some of your best thinking at 
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night. Well, while dreams are common and rather curious events for all of 
us there’s a man that we’re gonna meet tonight who experienced a dream 
that wasn’t a dream that was forgotten, instead it was a dream that 
changed his life. It was a dream that intercepted and intersected his life 
at a specific time and place and moment, and from that point forward this 
man’s life would never be the same. 
 
The man’s name is Joseph and Joseph is the first of the major characters 
that we meet as we begin to read the unfolding story that we so often know 
as the Christmas story. But, of course, I have to quickly say that Joseph, 
though he is the first character that we meet, is many times the most 
understated and the most overlooked of all of the characters in the 
Christmas story. Have you ever been to a Christmas pageant? Have you ever 
been to a Christmas musical where Joseph had the staring role? Even in our 
own Dallas Christmas Festival right now it’s Peter who has a…, the key 
role as he tells the story of Jesus and one of the reason that Joseph is 
so often overlooked and his role is understated is because, just to be 
honest with you he has no lines, he has no lines at all. If you will read 
all of the accounts of the life of Joseph you will find that nowhere in 
the Bible are there any recorded words of this man Joseph who was chosen 
to be the earthly father of Jesus Christ. We think of Joseph and Mary and 
we know much about Mary and much about what Mary said, but all that we see 
in Joseph are the attitudes and the actions of a man who honored God and 
who was used by God as a part of the unfolding drama of redemption. And we 
read about this man and understand something about his life by taking time 
to investigate what is written up in here in Matthew chapter 1, and so 
what we’re gonna begin tonight and really all through this Christmas 
season is a series that we’re calling The Chronicles of Nazareth…The 
Chronicles of Nazareth. We’re calling it The Chronicles of Nazareth 
because it begins in Nazareth and it will end in Nazareth the portion of 
the story that we will study together. Now maybe you’re wondering what on 
earth is a chronicle? We don’t talk about chronicles often and sometimes 
we’ve forgotten what is the significance, there is a book of Chronicles in 
the Old Testament, but what is the a chronicles? Well, a chronicle is an 
extended account in pros or verse of legendary or historical events 
presented in chronological order without interpretation or comment. It is 
a detailed narrative of record or of report. Now of course as I mentioned 
to you tonight The Chronicles of Nazareth you will immediately, many of 
you, key in on the idea that there is another series of chronicles that 
are out right now and going to be hearing a lot about over the next few 
days and that’s The Chronicles of Narnia. The Chronicles of Narnia are 
written by a man named Clyde Staple Lewis, C. S. Lewis, as he is best 
known in his writing. Lewis wrote over 40 books in his lifetime and he’s 
an incredible and a fascinating figure. He was born in Belfast, Northern 
Ireland in 1898, but at the age of 10 his mother died suddenly and 
unexpectedly and Lewis ended up being shipped off to England to school. He 
studied under the tutelage of a famed literary a…, leader and writer, but 
he was an atheist and his atheism and the tragedy that Lewis had faced 
formed atheism in Lewis’ life and heart. But then as a young man as he 
began to grow in scholarship and in thought he could never resolve the…the 
difficulties that re…that were inherent in trying to postulate atheism. 
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Somehow deep within something in him wanted to believe and so Lewis began 
an investigation and it was J. R. R. Tokien, the man whose name you know 
for the writing of Lord of The Rings who influenced Lewis and Lewis became 
a Christian and while he was a scholar at Madeline College at Oxford 
University Lewis wrote a number of scholarly and philosophical works, many 
of which have begun to become popular in literature today; Mere 
Christianity and…and a…the…the…The Significance of Pain a…, and then he 
talked about several other things in his books. But he also wrote some 
children’s books and of those children’s books the most famed and the best 
loved is the series called The Chronicles of Narnia and the first in that 
series is that called, The Lion, The Witch and The Wardrobe. Well, Walt 
Disney pictures has just picked up that series and is making a series of 
movies and the first is coming out, I believe this coming weekend and it’s 
going to be, I believe, probably a block buster…buster feature. But the 
interesting thing is…is that Lewis used his imagination and his thoughts 
to tell a creative story and in that story to unfold to children something 
of the image of Jesus Christ. 
 
Well, just as C. S. Lewis did that we’re going to see in our chronicles 
something of the unfolding story of Jesus Christ, but this is not 
fictional material, this is the history of the Bible and this is the 
history that has preceded us. It is God’s work in history that we read 
about in this place, a real, literal place called Nazareth and it is here 
that we meet this man, the man whom God sovereignly chose to be the 
earthly father of Jesus; this man by the name of Joseph. He was a common 
man, he was a carpenter as we learned when we studied the Scriptures. He 
was a very ordinary man who lived in an obscure village and there really 
wasn’t much about him that was noteworthy, that is nothing but the fact 
that he was a man who heard and saw and obeyed the voice of God. And so 
tonight I want us to begin to read and to discover something of The 
Chronicles of Nazareth as we learn of the life of this man Joseph. So 
let’s begin reading in Matthew chapter 1 and verse 18. The Bible says: 
 
18Now the birth of Jesus Christ was as follows: After His mother Mary was 
betrothed to Joseph, before they came together, she was found with Child 
of the Holy Spirit. 
 
The Bible is very clear and very specific, there are two people mentioned 
and introduced, Joseph and Mary. They are betrothed to be married, but 
they have not yet come together; that is the marriage has not been 
consummated; there has not been physical and sexual union in this 
relationship. But the Bible tells us something else, that there’s a Baby, 
and Mary is with Child by the Holy Spirit. And so the Bible says: 
 
19Then Joseph her husband, being a just man, not wanting to make her a 
public example, was minded to put her away secretly. 20But while he thought 
about these things, behold, an angel of the Lord appeared to him in a… 
 
Would you say it with me? 
 
…in a dream,… 
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Let’s all say that together. 
 
…in a dream,… 
 
All right I just wanted to be sure you hadn’t gone to sleep on me out 
there. 
 
…saying, “Joseph, son of David, do not be afraid to take to you Mary your 
wife, for that which is conceived in here is of the Holy Spirit. 21And she 
will bring forth a Son, and you shall call His name JESUS, for He shall 
save His people from their sins.” 22So all this was done that it might be 
fulfilled which was spoken by the Lord through the prophet saying: 
23“Behold, the virgin shall be with Child, and bear a Son, and they shall 
call His name Immanuel.” Which is translated… 
 
Can we all say what it’s translated together? 
 
…”God with us.” 24Then Joseph, being aroused from sleep, did as the angel 
of the Lord commanded him and took to him his wife, 25and did not know her 
till she had brought forth her firstborn Son. And they called His name… 
 
And we all say it together. 
 
…JESUS 
 
This is the story of Jesus and the story of Jesus begins with what God was 
doing in the life of this man called Joseph. Now I mention Joseph, because 
the first 17 verses of this book of Matthew begin with a genealogy, it is 
neat and it is orderly, it begins with Jesus Christ who is the Son of 
David, who is the son of Abraham and then it tells us about Abraham 
begetting Isaac and Isaac Jacob and it begins to make its way through the 
generations all the way down till we get to the one who is begotten of the 
house of David and his name is Joseph. And Joseph is a part of the plan 
and of the…and of the scheme of God working in history. But for all of the 
order and for all of the structure and for all of the symmetry that we 
read in this genealogy when we begin to read about Joseph we break out and 
break in to a moment of crisis in his life. 
 
In fact if I had to introduce him to you I would have to introduce him 
first as saying JOSEPH WAS A MAN WHO FACED A DILEMMA. He was a man 
who faced a dilemma, that is he was struggling with an issue of life. Life 
had presented him with one of the most difficult and one of the most a…, 
challenging of all possible circumstances; he was to be married to Mary, 
the woman that he loved, but suddenly all of his plans, all of his dreams, 
all of his hopes are crushed and shattered when Joseph learns that the 
woman that he loves is with Child. Look again at those first two verses 
that we read that the: 
 
…mother Mary was betrothed to Joseph, before they came together, she was 
found with Child… 
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Now I want you to just imagine that for a moment. How do you think Joseph, 
this young carpenter must have felt, when he heard and when he learned 
that this woman for whom he cares and with whom he planed to spend all of 
his life, was already pregnant and going to have a Baby? I have to tell 
you there was only one logical explanation for that situation and what you 
and I know by reading this account in the Bible, Joseph did not know 
initially. All Joseph knew was that he loved Mary and he cared for her and 
he was looking forward to this future with her, but one day there came a 
moment in life when Joseph learned that Mary was pregnant and Joseph knew 
two things; number one he knew that he was not the father and he knew too, 
that in all likelihood Mary had been unfaithful and that was a crisis, 
that was the shattering of the dream of his life, that was a moment like 
moments that you and I face in life when suddenly life doesn’t cooperate 
with our plans and with our dreams and when instead of feeling that life 
is moving us forward life suddenly and unexpectedly shuts us down. There 
are moments in life when we get the news of a…of an illness or a sickness, 
when suddenly we face the loss of a loved one, when we learn that maybe 
some dream, some plan is not going to come together as we had hoped or 
expected, when suddenly there’s a financial loss or a reversal, when maybe 
an engagement is broken, when maybe there is some other loss in life, you 
loose your job, something happens that you don’t expect and suddenly your 
life is crushed and you are faced with a dilemma. If you can relate to any 
of those things in your life or in the lives of those you love then you 
can relate to where Joseph was as we read these opening pages of Matthew. 
He was a man who suddenly found that everything in life was not the way it 
was planned to be or intended to be. 
 
Now I know in our world today we make light of this issue; that is the 
issue of marriage and children. It seems that it’s become the norm anymore 
in Hollywood that people live together and then when they decide to have 
children or once they get pregnant then they get married. We live in a 
culture today that marriage is a very a…, well it’s a very trivial thing, 
it’s a very frivolous thing and a…, we deal with marriage in a variety of 
ways. 
 
I was reading just this week that Las Vegas is the number one destination 
for weddings in the world. It’s the wedding chapel a…, capital of the 
world. Over a hundred thousand weddings are performed in Las Vegas each 
year and of course you can have all kinds of weddings. You can have a 
gangster wedding where the God Father steps in…in a pin-strip suit and 
joins two people together. You can have a Harley wedding where you get on 
your hog and come down the isle together and meet each other over the roar 
and the rumble of engines. You can have a Camelot wedding where you 
can…you know, dress up and speak in Elizabethan English if you like. You 
can have a Celtic wedding if you want more than the bride in a dress. Heh! 
[congregation laughter] And you can have a drive through wedding where you 
just zip through 3 to 5 minutes, they hand you a piece of paper and put a 
tag on the back of your car this says, Just Married. You know we live in a 
world that trivializes marriage, but it wasn’t that day, that way at all 
in Joseph’s day and in Joseph’s time. Marriage had great significance 
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culturally and it was given great honor and in fact in the Jewish marriage 
custom there were three steps or three phases that came together in a 
marriage. First there was the engagement and interestingly enough that was 
not something that happened because a boy courted a girl, it was because a 
father and a mother got together and began to arrange the marriage of 
their children. It was an arrangement, an agreement and then there was the 
betrothal, it was during this time that a couple agreed and actually 
signed a legal document. The marriage became legal and binding at this 
point, but it was not consummated. And then after about a year of 
betrothal where they would have time to get to know one another and to 
begin to…to share life together then there would come finally the big day 
of the wedding feast and of the celebration and when this would happen 
then the couple would come and the families would come and that would be 
followed by the consummation of the marriage and moving on into the 
future. 
 
Well, it was in the second phase, the betrothal phase where there was a 
legal contract between Joseph and Mary that Joseph found out that Mary was 
pregnant and he was suddenly faced with this incredible dilemma, what was 
he going to do with Mary? The Bible says he though about that, he thought 
long and hard about it, there was actually a way from the old Mosaic Law 
where he could have put her away by divorce. He could have literally 
broken the contract and shamed her and exposed here, but the Bible tells 
us that it was not in Joseph’s heart to do this. That’s something I love 
about this man. Though there was something he didn’t understand he knew 
that this was not consistent with Mary’s character and so what Joseph did 
is it just simply says that he was: 
 
…a just man… 
 
Verse 19, he didn’t wanna make a public example and he: 
 
…was minded to put her away secretly. 
 
What he didn’t know and what he didn’t understand and what had brought 
devastation to his mind and to his heart brought him to a place where what 
he wanted to do more than anything else is that he wanted to guard and he 
wanted to care for the woman that he loved. And so Joseph had made up his 
mind what I’m going to do is that though I don’t understand it I’m not 
gonna hurt Mary, I’m gonna cover her with a blanket of love. In fact when 
I read what Joseph did I can’t help but think of the words in 1st 
Corinthians, chapter 13 when the Bible says:   [verse 4] 
 
4Love, it suffers long, love is kind; love does not envy; love does not 
parade itself, it’s not puffed up, 5love does not behave rudely, it does 
not seek it’s own, it is not provoked, it thinks no evil; 6it does not 
rejoice in iniquity, but it rejoices in the truth; 
 
And then the Bible says: 
 
7Love bears all things, it believes all things, it hopes all things and 
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endures all things. 
 
That’s what I see in the life of this man Joseph. It’s as though he was a 
man who was faced with an incredible dilemma. He had already purposed in 
his heart that whatever it was that would throw his life off course he was 
gonna stay the course with God and he was gonna stay the course with Mary. 
Well, that was the dilemma that Joseph faced. 
 
But that takes us to the second phase of what happened in his life and 
that was that JOSEPH HAD A DREAM. Joseph had a dream and the Bible 
tells us beginning in verse 20 that as he was thinking about these things, 
I can only think that he was laying in bed and he was struggling with 
sleep and he was fitful thinking what am I gonna do…what am I gonna do? He 
was having a hard time but somewhere he dropped off to sleep and as he was 
there drifting in sleep he started dreaming and God supernaturally stepped 
in and spoke to Joseph in this dream. Now Joseph didn’t have the Bible 
that you and I have today and sometimes people wanna come to me today and 
tell me that they’ve had some kind of a dream, but that dream has nothing 
to do with the Word of God. You see God has spoken fully and finally 
through His Word, Old and New Testaments, but God’s revelation was being 
unfolded and God was moving and working in time and history and God moved 
into history that night and God, in a dream, began to reveal His plan and 
His purpose to Joseph. Now, interestingly enough Joseph didn’t just have 
some random dream. Joseph in the dream did begin to hear and to see that 
what was happening with Mary was that which had been prophesied in the Old 
Testament. In fact here in Matthew 1 we read Isaiah chapter 7 and verse 
14. That’s exactly what we read in verse 23: 
 
“For Behold, the virgin will conceive and bring forth a Son, and they 
shall call His name Imm…Immanuel.”… 
 
If you go to the book of Isaiah what you’ll discover is that there in 
prophecy, hundred’s of years before the time of Christ, the Bible had said 
that there would be a day and a time when God would send the Messiah, God 
would sent the Deliverer and God said to Joseph that night in that dream, 
this is the day, this is the hour, Mary is the woman and you’re the man 
that’s gonna be a part of this dream. That’s what God was doing and there 
in a dream God began to disclose His plan to Joseph and Joseph saw and 
understood that this Baby was in fact to be the Savior of the world. In 
fact the Bible was specific that His name would be JESUS. Do you know what 
the name Jesus means? The name Jesus means God saves! God saves and here 
was the unfolding plan of God in salvation as He had promised that His Son 
Jesus would be born and so Joseph in the dream, though indeed he is often 
the forgotten man at Christmas in so much of what we do, he had not been 
forgotten by God and God began to say Joseph I have a plan for you and you 
are going to be a part of My plan in bringing the Savior into this world. 
And so in the dream it was revealed, it was understood that this Child 
would be the sin-bearer and Joseph believed the promise of God. What an 
incredible dream, everything that had seemed like a nightmare to him in 
his waking hours had suddenly become the glory of God in his sleep and 
Joseph began to realize that Jesus Christ, the Christ of Christmas was 
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coming and he was going to have a front row seat in the work of God and in 
the unfolding plan of redemption. 
 
So we see Joseph as he faced a dilemma. We see Joseph as he had a dream. 
But then I want you to see that JOSEPH MADE A DECISION. Joseph made a 
decision and here’s the decision that he made, the Bible tells us in verse 
24: 
 
24Then Joseph, being aroused from his sleep,… 
 
See, he wasn’t just daydreaming, he literally had fallen asleep. But he 
was aroused out of his sleep and the Bible says: 
 
…he did as the angel of the Lord commanded him and he took him his wife 
25and did not know her until she had brought forth her Son. And they called 
His name… 
 
What? 
 
…JESUS. 
 
Jesus, he did exactly what God said in the dream. He obeyed the voice of 
God. Joseph made a decision that he would act on faith, that he would do 
what God had put before him to do and that he would believe the Word of 
God and that he would love and lead Mary as God had intended for him to 
do. See this is what I love about this man is that though he never said a 
word, his actions spoke louder than his words. The actions of his life 
were actions where he took seriously the call of God to be willing to 
simply watch Jesus and to care for Mary. And that’s exactly what we see 
him doing throughout his lifetime. We see him as the man who was watching 
Jesus and caring for Mary. Now, I need to tell you parenthetically tonight 
that if Jesus Christ is nothing more than the illegitimate Son of Joseph 
and Mary either by some other father or by Joseph then Jesus Christ is not 
the Savior. But it was the fact that Jesus was the One who was conceived 
by the Holy Spirit and God used the vessel of Mary and the vessel of 
Joseph to be a part of the unfolding plan of salvation. He was born of a 
virgin. He was given an earthly father, but in that process God’s plan 
began to come together and a part of that plan was a man who said God 
here’s my life…here’s my life, here’s my future, here’s my heart, I will 
do Your will. Nothing could keep him from being a man of obedience to God. 
And you know what God is really looking for in the chronicle of my life 
and of your life? Is that we would be a people who are obedient to Him. 
You see if we do in fact believe The Chronicle of Nazareth, that Jesus the 
Nazarene is the Savior of the world and is the Only Begotten Son of God 
then the chronicle of my life is a life that is lived in submission, in 
surrender and in service to Jesus Christ and all of my life and all of my 
future is to be determined by His pathway in life. Dietrich Bonhoffer, who 
was a German pastor and ultimately ended up in a concentration camp during 
the time of Nazi Germany, he was martyred for his faith, but he once wrote 
these words: 
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“Only he is…who believes is obedient and only he who is obedient 
believes.” 
 
“Only he who believes is obedient and only he who is obedient believes.” 
 
You see God calls us to faith that works, faith that lives, not to be 
hearers only, but doers of the Word of God. And what we see in the life of 
Joseph is a man who gave example of faith in action. In fact I think he’s 
a great example to many of our men in this room tonight. I think that for 
many of our men as you are here, if you wanna know how to be the husband, 
to be the father, to be the leader that God would have you to be, I think 
you can learn some things from the life of Joseph. But really I believe 
its true for every believer, that every one of us can learn some things 
and can live some things that we see in the life of Joseph, that can be 
daily decisions in our lives as we respond to the reality and the 
testimony of Jesus Christ. 
 
One of the things that I see demonstrated in Joseph’s life is that he’s A 
MAN WHO DEMONSTRATED MATURITY…maturity. Look at how Joseph responded in 
Matthew 1 to this news from Mary. So many men would have blown up. So many 
men would have just, you know, veered off course. So many men blow things 
out of proportion in life, but that’s not what we see in the life of 
Joseph. Here we see a man who is mature, a man who is focused, a man who 
took time to think through his actions and his responses. Because I’m one 
of them I think I can speak to my own species and say let’s just be honest 
men sometimes are big babies. And all the women said… [Amen] If you’ve 
ever had to take care of a man when he’s sick you know exactly what I’m 
talkin about. You let him just get a little hangnail and he’ll talk to you 
about it all night long. I mean he’s gonna winn, he’s gonna complain, he’s 
gonna tell you it’s the end of the world and so many times men can be big 
babies and…and they can struggle, but we don’t see that attitude in 
Joseph. Instead we see a man whose faith developed in him a spirit of 
maturity, he had a spirit of…of long suffering and a spirit of endurance. 
You know that’s what James tells us in James 1:   [verse 2] 
 
…count it all joy when you’re tested in your faith so that your tests in 
your faith can produce maturity…a sense of long suffering. 
 
And one of the things that I love in Joseph’s life is the fact that he was 
a man of maturity. 
 
There’s something else that I love about the decision of faith in his life 
and that is that the decision that he had to believe God was proven in his 
life as he proved to be A MAN OF INTEGRITY. In fact the Bible says that 
about him. It says even in verse 19 he was: 
 
…a just man,… 
 
Literally he was a righteous man, not righteous of his own accord, he was 
a man who had things right in his life; a man who lived by standards, a 
man who was willing to do what was right, no matter what the cost and no 
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matter what the consequence. And to be a Christian living in this day and 
in this hour you and I must be people of integrity. I think the thing that 
has done more to damage the cause of Christ than anything else in our 
world, more than laws and people who are working against us is how many 
people lack integrity who name the name of Jesus Christ. We dilute our own 
message. We detract from our own Savior. And therefore something that is 
seen in the life of this man Joseph is that he’s a man whose life could be 
characterized by integrity and that’s what we need in husbands and that’s 
what we need in fathers and that’s what we need in leaders and that’s what 
we need in families and that’s what we need in business; we need people of 
integrity. And what is it that makes us a people of integrity? It is our 
faith. It is the reality of faith working in and through our lives. 
 
And then Joseph was A MAN OF RESPONSIBILITY. He made a decision of faith, 
but that faith lived out in responsibility in his life. I’ve already 
alluded to the fact that every time we see him he’s watching over Mary and 
watching over Jesus. He’s a man who just did his job, who did his duty. In 
fact do you know the last time Joseph is mentioned in Scripture? The last 
time he’s mentioned is in Luke chapter 2 when the Bible tells us that at 
12 years old Jesus went to the temple and guess who took Him to the 
temple? It was Joseph. It doesn’t say he sent him with Mary, his mother. 
He didn’t sit back and say, you know, I’ve got a lot of projects to do 
over in the carpenter shop, Mary why don’t you take Him down to the 
temple; no the Bible says Joseph was a father who fulfilled his role as a 
father and he took his Son Jesus to the temple. It was a part of the 
integrity of his life, but it was a part of the responsibility of his 
life. 
 
Now interestingly enough we really don’t know what happened to Joseph 
after this. We know that he saw Joseph…Jesus to the age of 12, probably 
lived a few more years, but what we do know is that he’s not present at 
all in the…in the ministry of Christ and in the passion of Christ. We know 
that as Mary knelt at the cross that there Jesus looked at His brother 
John and said take care of your mother. It appears as though maybe Mary 
had known the double loss of having lost a husband and now she was 
watching Jesus, the Son die on the cross. But every time we see this man 
we see this man fulfilling his responsibility. Why did he do it? Because 
there was a decision of faith in his life that made him a man of maturity, 
that made him a man of integrity, that made him a man of responsibility. 
 
But there’s was something else that faith did in his life and that is that 
it made him A MAN OF HUMILITY…humility. Never is Joseph the center of 
attention. He’s always obscured. He’s easy, as we’ve already said, to over 
look. But the thing that I love the most about him is that he had the 
heart of a servant. He was willing to serve God by serving God’s purpose 
in his place, to serve God by just being a carpenter who would just simply 
take and nurture Jesus. The Bible does tell us that:   [Luke 2:52] 
 
Jesus knew…grew in wisdom and stature and favor with God and man. 
 
Who do you think helped to nurture Jesus as a child? It was Joseph, 
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because what Joseph was willing to do was to be God’s servant, a man of 
diligence, a man of faithfulness, a man of loyalty, a man of humility and 
the thing that I love the most is that he was a man who bent his knee and 
bowed the future of his life to the Lord Jesus Christ. He said Jesus come 
into my life. He stood with open arms with Mary and he received the Christ 
into his life and what he did in humility changed his life forever. And so 
it is for every person who opens their heart and receives Jesus Christ as 
their personal Lord and Savior. Do you know that God wants to speak to you 
as He spoke to Joseph? Do you know that God wants to come into your life 
and invade your life? Not just in a crisis, but to change the very course 
of your life for the future. But the only way that He can do that in you 
is the way that He had to do it in Joseph and that is that there has to be 
a spirit of faith and a spirit of humility that says Lord I give my life 
to you. I take the things that I understand and the things that I don’t 
understand, I take the things that I love and the things that I fear and 
Lord I bring them all and I give them to you. You see that’s how the 
adventure of the Christian life begins, it begins when we humble ourselves 
in faith and receive Jesus Christ as our Lord and Savior. The Bible puts 
it this way over in the book of Philippians chapter 2, it says there that 
God’s plan for every one of us is to receive Christ with a spirit of 
humility. Here in Philippians chapter 2 the Bible simply says:   [verse 9] 
 
9God has highly exalted Him and has given Him… 
 
That is Jesus. 
 
…the name that is above every name, 10that at the name of Jesus every knee 
should bow, of things on heaven and on earth and those under the earth 
11and that every tongue should confess that Jesus Christ is Lord, to the 
glory of God the Father. 
 
I wanna ask you tonight have you done that in your life? Has there been a 
moment of humility, has there been a moment of surrender, has there been 
the beginning of The Chronicle of Nazareth in your life and in your heart 
where you have received the Lord Jesus Christ into your life? If not 
tonight in this hour, in this place can be the place where that happens. 
And I pray that even on this night when we’re displaced and other things 
are going on on this campus that there may be someone here in this place 
tonight who needs Jesus and who would receive the Christ even as we see it 
in the life of Joseph who was willing to bow his knee and who was willing 
to confess the name of Jesus. Maybe others of you have received Christ but 
you need to let your faith lead to action and to decision in your life. 
Maybe some of you need to follow Christ in baptism, that is to be 
identified with Christ in His death, burial and resurrection. We would 
love to have the joy of baptizing you. Jesus said:   [John 14:15] 
 
“If you love Me keep My commandments.” 
 
It’s not an option, it’s a point of obedience in the Christians life and 
maybe some of you tonight need to step through that doorway and need to 
say Lord I wanna be faithful to what Your Word teaches about baptism and 
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I’m gonna be identified with Christ. Maybe there’s a father in this room 
tonight who needs to take the step of leading his family to get involved 
and engaged in a church like this one and tonight needs to be the time of 
decision where you take responsibility spiritually for your family and say 
you know what, we’re gonna get connected at Prestonwood. It’s not just 
gonna be…something…a place we associate with, it not gonna be a church 
that we know about or attend occasionally, it’s gonna be a place where we 
get involved and serve Christ. But you don’t have to be a father to do 
that you can do that as a single adult, you can do that as a single 
mother, as a parent, you can do that in whatever fashion it may be in 
life, but the key thing is to let The Chronicle of Nazareth that started 
in history long ago to be the chronicle of your life that is being lived 
out today as we live for Jesus and as we look for the day that Jesus 
Christ will come again. And so tonight, this night can be a moment of 
decision for you, even as we’ve seen it as a moment of decision in the 
life of Joseph and my prayer is that God will let this moment be that 
moment for some of you tonight. 


